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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed May 9, 2012.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved he was entitled to temporary

total disability benefits, and that the claimant was

entitled to additional medical treatment as recommended by

Dr. Melin.  After reviewing the entire record de novo, the

Full Commission affirms the administrative law judge’s

finding that the claimant proved he was entitled to
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temporary total disability benefits.  We reverse the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant proved

he was entitled to additional medical treatment as

recommended by Dr. Melin.    

I.  HISTORY

The record indicates that Clifford Lee Rich, Jr., now

age 60, was treated for an inguinal hernia in October 2006. 

A physician noted at that time, “He has intermittent

bronchitis....He has smoked for 30 years, but has cut down

to approximately five cigarettes a day.  He used to smoke as

much as four packs a day.  He is a machinist.”  

The claimant applied for employment with the

respondent-employer, QualServ Corporation, on December 12,

2007.  The claimant testified that he began working for

Circle R, through QualServ Corporation, on January 2, 2008. 

The claimant described his work for the respondent-employer

as “Precision grinding of wood working and metal working

cutting tools....It’s all polishing.  You have to use a

diamond wheel to polish the carbide or cut the carbide.  And

that’s what creates the dust.”  

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Okay, when you grind these products does that
- is there any kind of emission
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in the air?  Is there dust or tell me about that.

A.  Yes, there is.  There’s a dust and it’s a fine
dust, it’s hard to see, you can’t see it unless
you got the light behind you just right.  But
there is extreme amount of dust in the air when
you get to grinding that stuff....

Q.  When did you start to notice a change in your
breathing or some type of symptom that you
associated with this dust?

A.  It just kept getting gradually worse and
finally on June the 16th of 2008 I went in and
went back to my work area, tried to work and
couldn’t breathe.  I couldn’t, I mean I tried to
take in a breath of air and I couldn’t get any air
and I told them, I said, I’m sorry, but I’m going
to the doctor.

    
The claimant was admitted to St. Edward Mercy Medical

Center on June 16, 2008.  The admission diagnosis was “1. 

Exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.  2. 

Pneumonia.  3.  Nicotine dependence.”  It was noted at that

time, “He works as a machinist.  He is exposed to fine dust

and does do some welding.  He smokes about four cigars per

day.  He has been smoking since he was a young man.”  

Dr. Paul Bean assessed the following on June 16, 2008:

“1.  This is a 56-year-old man with bilateral pneumonia for

which we are going to treat him with Levaquin and give him

oxygen and updraft treatments.  2.  He has some degree of

bronchospasm.  I suspect he has underlying chronic
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obstructive pulmonary disease.  We will go ahead and

initiate frequent updraft treatments, treat him with IV

steroids, and encourage him to quit smoking.”

An x-ray of the claimant’s chest was taken on June 16,

2008:

Two view chest demonstrates hyperinflation of the
lungs with some flattening of the hemidiaphragms. 
Some increased markings noted in the mid to lower
lungs could relate to some atelectasis and/or some
chronic changes although no previous studies are
available.  No confluent consolidation or pleural
effusion is noted.  
Impression
Findings suggest chronic obstructive pulmonary
disease with either some bibasilar increased
interstitial markings as discussed above.

  
Another x-ray of the claimant’s chest was taken on June

20, 2008, with the following impression: “Hyperexpanded

lungs and diffuse interstitial lung disease.  No acute

infiltrate.  The patient is not in frank pulmonary edema.” 

A Pulmonary Function Report on June 24, 2008 showed the

following: “Pulmonary function test shows hyperinflation

with moderate decrease in diffusion capacity and moderate

airflow obstructions with significant decrease in MVV.”

The following impression resulted from a CT Angio

Thorax performed on June 24, 2008:

No evidence of pulmonary embolus.  Minimal
atelectatic changes posterior lung bases versus



RICH - F903764 5

scarring.  Small pericardial effusion. 
Cholecystectomy change.  Mild infrarenal abdominal
aortic aneurysm up to 3.1 cm.  Postoperative
changes of ventral hernia repair in the mid
abdomen.  Moderate COPD changes with apical
bullous changes on the right.        

The claimant was discharged from St. Edward Mercy

Medical Center on June 26, 2008, with the following

diagnosis: “1.  Exacerbation chronic obstructive pulmonary

disease.  2.  Interstitial lung disease.  3.  Tobacco

dependence.  4.  Abdominal aortic aneurysm, approximately 3

cm.”  

Dr. R. B. Winters stated on June 26, 2008, “The patient

has been urged to stay off tobacco products, which have

mainly been cigars.  He will be on an albuterol inhaler two

puffs qid prn and Advair Diskus 250/50 one puff bid and a

tapering dose of prednisone 10 mg bid for three days, 10 mg

daily for three to four days and then off.  We discussed a

low fat, low cholesterol diet and continued increased

activity as tolerated.  He will be off work until he follows

up with Carmen at the Twin Cities Clinic in

Mansfield....LONG-TERM PROGNOSIS:  Guarded given his

underlying lung disease and dependence on compliance.”  

The claimant began treating with Carmen Oxford, APN, on

or about July 1, 2008.  The claimant testified that he
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returned to work “about the third week of July.”  Carmen

Oxford noted on July 18, 2008, “He has gone back to work. 

He is managing fairly okay, but he is still having a lot of

complications with dyspnea, especially when he is around the

fine powdery materials that his work will often

produce....ASSESSMENT:  “1.  COPD.”  The claimant followed

up with Carmen Oxford on December 9, 2008: “He continues to

work in an environment that is most likely the main

contributor to this shortness of breath and he has not

changed his working environment at all....ASSESSMENT: 1. 

Severe COPD with exacerbation.”  Ms. Oxford stated on

December 17, 2008, “It was recommended once again that he

look into some different employment as if he continues to

work in the field that he is in, he will continue to have

increasing problems with his lung dysfunction.” 

Dr. Sarikun Tjandra performed a bronchoscopy on

February 18, 2009 and gave the following impression: “1. 

Hemoptytis, cause unknown. 2.  Mucosa hyperemia.  3.  No

endobronchial lesions were seen.”  An x-ray of the

claimant’s chest was done on May 20, 2009: “Some

hyperinflation compatible with COPD.  Mild prominence of

bronchovascular markings lung bases.  Compared to chest of
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23/October/08, no acute disease or change.  Mild

degenerative change T-spine.  Impression Minor chronic

interstitial disease and COPD.  No acute disease.”  

The claimant followed up with Carmen Oxford on June 3,

2009: “He has developed a history of chronic obstructive

pulmonary disease that has become extremely prominent with

him continuing to work in his current

employment....ASSESSMENT: Chronic obstructive pulmonary

disease.  Bronchitis.”  The interpretation from a Spirometry

Report on July 27, 2009 was “Very severe obstruction, with

low vital capacity.”  

The claimant testified that he stopped working for the

respondent-employer on November 20, 2009:

Q.  Okay, what happened?

A.  Well, they had come to me, Linda and John,
come to be about three weeks prior to that and
told me that it was slow and that they were going
to lay me off and I told them, no, I said you’ve
got a man out here with less seniority than me
that was hired for the same position.

Q.  Okay.  Let’s not get into that.  But you were
laid off ultimately on November the 20th or
something along those lines of 2009, is that
correct?

A.  Right.

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the claimant:
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Q.  And you worked up until November of ‘09 when
they laid you off for lack of work.

A.  Right.

Q.  And then you drew unemployment?

A.  Yes.    

A pre-hearing order was filed on December 17, 2009. 

The claimant contended that he “sustained a lung and heart

injury on January 31, 2009, and is entitled to benefits as

stated above.”  The respondents contended that the claim was

not compensable and that the claimant did not have an

“occupational disease” within the meaning of Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-601.  The respondents contended that the claimant did

not give notice as required by Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-603.  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Compensability of the claimant’s inhalation
injury.
2.  Related medical. 

An x-ray of the claimant’s chest was taken on March 3,

2010:

The lungs are hyperinflated which is compatible
with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.  The
lungs are fibrotic as well.  No focal
consolidation or pleural effusion.  Cardiac size
and pulmonary vasculature are within normal
limits.  Atherosclerotic vascular calcifications
involve the aorta.  Mild spondylosis involves the
thoracic spine.
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Impression: No acute disease.     

The record indicates that the claimant began treating

with Dr. Richard C. Melin, D.O., on March 24, 2010.  The

claimant was assessed with “COPD” and “chronic headaches.” 

The claimant was prescribed medication.  At a hearing held

May 13, 2010, the claimant testified that he had not

returned to work for the respondents and was not working for

another employer.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on August

11, 2010.  The administrative law judge found, “3.  The

claimant’s employment environment with the respondent

temporarily aggravated his pre-existing COPD resulting in

his current episode of breathing difficulties beginning with

his hospitalization on June 16, 2008.”  The administrative

law judge ordered that the respondents “shall bear the

burden of the costs associated with the reasonable and

necessary medical treatment related to the claimant’s

compensable aggravation of his COPD.”  

The Full Commission affirmed and adopted the

administrative law judge’s decision in an opinion filed

January 26, 2011.  In an opinion delivered September 21,

2011, the Arkansas Court of Appeals affirmed the
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Commission’s opinion.  Qualserve Corporation v. Rich, 2011

Ark. App. 548, ___ S.W.3d ___.  The parties have stipulated

that “prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

claim,” and that “the claimant sustained a compensable

aggravation of his COPD.” 

Dr. Melin informed the claimant on November 14, 2011,

“Following is a list of the specialities I have recommended

to you, many as recently as 3 Aug 2011: Dr. Meade,

pulmonologist, Sparks, Fort Smith, AR; Urologist, Western AR

Urologists, Fort Smith, AR; Dr. Gary Marsh, ENT; Fort Smith,

AR; Dr. Hutton, general surgeon, Cooper Clinic, Fort Smith,

AR, Cardiologist, Cooper Clinic, Fort Smith, AR.”  

On November 30, 2011, Dr. Melin filled out and signed a

Medical Opinion regarding the claimant:

1.)  I first started treating Clifford Rich for
pulmonary problems on 24 Mar 10.
2.)  Clifford Rich’s period of temporary total
disability regarding his pulmonary condition began
at least on 24 Mar 10.
3.)  Clifford Rich’s period of temporary total
disability has continued through present.
4.)  I have referred Clifford Rich to Dr. Meade, a
pulmonologist in Fort Smith, Arkansas and in my
opinion Mr. Rich is still in need of
evaluation/treatment by Dr. Meade.  

These opinions are expressed within a reasonable

degree of medical certainty.  
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A pre-hearing order was filed December 8, 2011.  The

claimant contended that he was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from June 16, 2008 until on or about

July 14, 2008, and from November 21, 2009 until a date yet

to be determined.  The claimant contended that he was

entitled to additional medical treatment “including by or at

the direction of Dr. Richard Melin and any physicians to

whom Dr. Melin refers the claimant regarding his pulmonary

problems.”  

The respondents contended that the claimant “sustained

a temporary aggravation, producing pneumonia, for which he

was successfully treated in June 2008.  The claimant’s

current difficulties are the result of his pre-existing

chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.  The temporary

aggravation was not the major cause of his current

condition, as is required by Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-114.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:  

1.  Temporary total disability from June 16, 2008
to July 14, 2008, and from November 21, 2009 to a
date to be determined.
2.  Additional medical at the direction of Dr.
Richard Melin.
3.  Fees for legal services.

The parties deposed Carmen Oxford on January 13, 2012. 

The respondents’ attorney questioned Ms. Oxford:
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Q.  Mr. Rich was diagnosed with chronic
obstructive pulmonary disease, correct?

A.  Yes.

Q.  And would you agree that shortness of breath
is a symptom of COPD?

A.  Yes.

Q.  And I’d assume that you agree that there’s no
cure for COPD as we sit here today?

A.  You’re correct.

Q.  And would you also agree that COPD is
progressive in nature?

A.  Yes....

Q.  I saw in one of your records where you
indicated that Mr. Rich’s work environment was
“most likely the main contributor to his shortness
of breath.”  Is that accurate?

A.  Yes....

Q.  As a practical matter, there’s no way to
apportion how much of Mr. Rich’s shortness of
breath would be caused by dust in the workplace as
opposed to underlying COPD; is that correct?

A.  You can probably say that....

Q.  As a result, you can’t say that every time Mr.
Rich suffers from shortness of breath that it’s
the result of dust in his previous workplace, as
opposed to COPD, correct?

A.  I could say that when he was working, he
tended to be ill more often, so I think that would
lead to his exacerbations most likely being caused
by a workplace environment....
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The claimant’s attorney questioned Ms. Oxford:

Q.  Well, what was your observation, if any, in
regard to any relationship between the level of
his symptoms and his workplace exposure?

A.  It appeared that with his workplace exposure
that his symptoms increased.

Q.  Is it likely that his repeated workplace
exposure accelerated the deterioration of his
condition?

A.  With the condition that he was developing, it
would appear so.

Q.  Is that your opinion within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty?

A.  Within my family practice capabilities....

Q.  Would the progression of COPD likely be
exacerbated by chemical irritants?

A.  Yes.

Q.  You indicated that with proper treatment, it’s
possible for the symptoms to at least be
stabilized and sometimes improved.  If the
symptoms are not improving and, in fact, are
worsening, is that an indication that the disease
has caused permanent lung damage?

A.  Yes.  

The parties deposed Dr. Melin on January 20, 2012.  The

respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Melin:

Q.  Assuming Mr. Rich is having breathing problems
today, okay, can you apportion a percentage of how
much of that breathing problem would be caused
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by dust at his former employer and how much that
the breathing problem would be caused by the
underlying COPD?

A.  I would say no.  

Q.  Okay.  And so I - it’s fair to say then that
you can’t say that when Mr. Rich - every time Mr.
Rich has a breathing problem today - 

A.  Uh-huh.

Q.  - that it is related to dust in his former
workplace, would that be accurate?

A.  Yes.  

The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Melin:

Q.  Do you know what carbide dust is?

A.  Yes.        

Q.  In your opinion, would inhalation of carbide
dust likely aggravate a respiratory problem?

A.  Well, we’re - now, we’re getting into - 

Q.  And if you don’t have an opinion, that’s fine.

A.  I don’t have an opinion on that.

Q.  Okay.  If a workers’ compensation judge has
already decided that inhalation of carbide dust
has aggravated Mr. Rich’s COPD, do you have any
reason to disagree with that?

A.  No.  

After another hearing, an administrative law judge

filed an opinion on May 9, 2012.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant proved he was entitled to
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temporary total disability benefits and additional medical

treatment.  The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  “Healing

period” means “that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(12)(Repl. 2002).  The healing period continues until the

employee is as far restored as the permanent character of

his injury will permit, and if the underlying condition

causing the disability has become stable and nothing in the

way of treatment will improve that condition, the healing

period has ended.  Harvest Foods v. Washam, 52 Ark. App. 72,

914 S.W.2d 776 (1996).  The determination of when the

healing period has ended is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Carroll Gen. Hosp. v. Green, 54 Ark. App. 102,

923 S.W.2d 878 (1996).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance of



RICH - F903764 16

the evidence that he is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from June 16, 2008, through July 14,

2008, and from March 24, 2010, to a date yet to be

determined.”  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved he was entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from June 16, 2008 through July 14, 2008.  The

claimant also proved he was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits beginning November 21, 2009 until March

3, 2010.  The claimant did not prove he was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits after March 3, 2010.

A physician reported in October 2006 that the claimant

had intermittent bronchitis.  The physician noted that the

claimant had smoked cigarettes for 30 years, as much as four

packs daily, but that the claimant was currently smoking

five cigarettes daily.  The claimant, a machinist, began

working for the respondents on January 2, 2008.  The

claimant testified that his work required use of a diamond

wheel to polish or cut carbide.  The claimant testified that

this process created a dust which gradually harmed the

claimant’s breathing: “It just kept getting gradually worse

and finally on June the 16th of 2008 I went in and went back

to my work area, tried to work and couldn’t breathe.”  The



RICH - F903764 17

claimant was treated at St. Edward Mercy Medical Center on

June 16, 2008.  The diagnosis at that time was “1. 

Exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.  2. 

Pneumonia.  3.  Nicotine dependence.”  An x-ray on June 16,

2008 showed “chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.”  

The Arkansas Court of Appeals has affirmed the

Commission’s decision that the claimant’s exposure to cobalt

dust at work aggravated the claimant’s pre-existing chronic

obstructive pulmonary disease.  Qualserve Corporation v.

Rich, 2011 Ark. App. 548, ___ S.W.3d ___.  The Court held

that the claimant sustained a compensable aggravation of a

pre-existing condition.  Id.  The parties have stipulated

that “prior opinions are res judicata,” and that the

claimant “sustained a compensable aggravation of his chronic

obstructive pulmonary disease.”  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant entered a

healing period for his compensable injury and was totally

incapacitated from earning wages beginning June 16, 2008. 

The claimant was discharged from St. Edward on June 26,

2008, with the following diagnoses: “1.  Exacerbation

chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.  2.  Interstitial

lung disease.  3.  Tobacco dependence.  4.  Abdominal aortic
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aneurysm, approximately 3 cm.”  Dr. Winters indicated on

June 26, 2008 that the claimant would be off work until he

followed up with Carmen Oxford, APN, at Twin Cities Clinic. 

The claimant began treating with Carmen Oxford on July 1,

2008.  The claimant testified that he returned to work for

the respondents “about the third week of July.”  An

administrative law judge found that the claimant proved he

was entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

June 16, 2008 through July 14, 2008.  Because the evidence

demonstrates that the claimant continued within a healing

period for his compensable injury and was totally

incapacitated from earning wages beginning June 16, 2008

through July 14, 2008, we affirm the administrative law

judge’s finding.

Carmen Oxford noted on July 18, 2008 that the claimant

had returned to work and was suffering from dyspnea, or

shortness of breath.  Ms. Oxford advised the claimant in

December 2008 to look for different employment, because “if

he continues to work in the field that he is in, he will

continue to have increasing problems with his lung

dysfunction.”  The claimant continued to work for the
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respondents, and a spirometry report in July 2009 showed

“Very severe obstruction, with low vital capacity.”  

The claimant testified that he was laid off by the

respondents and stopped working for them on November 20,

2009.  The claimant contended that he was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits beginning November 21,

2009 until a date yet to be determined.  The impression from

an x-ray taken on March 3, 2010 was “No acute disease.”  The

evidence before us does not demonstrate that the claimant

continued to suffer from the effects of inhaling carbide

dust as of March 3, 2010.  The Full Commission finds that

the claimant reached the end of the healing period for the

June 16, 2008 compensable injury no later than March 3,

2010, at which time diagnostic testing showed no acute

disease.  Temporary total disability benefits cannot be

awarded after a claimant’s healing period has ended.  Elk

Roofing Co. v. Pinson, 22 Ark. App. 191, 737 S.W.2d 661

(1987).  The Full Commission finds that the instant claimant

proved he was entitled to additional temporary total

disability benefits beginning November 21, 2009 until March

3, 2010.  Because the Full Commission finds that the

claimant reached the end of his healing period no later than
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March 3, 2010, we assign minimal evidentiary weight to Dr.

Melin’s opinion on November 30, 2011 that the claimant was

entitled to temporary total disability beginning March 24,

2010.    

B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  Preponderance of the evidence means the

evidence having greater weight or convincing force. 

Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App.

269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2002).  What constitutes reasonably

necessary medical treatment is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Wright Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App.

358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance of

the evidence that he is entitled to the additional medical
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treatment at the direction of Dr. Melin which includes a

referral to a pulmonologist.”  The Full Commission does not

affirm this finding.  The parties stipulate that the

claimant sustained a compensable aggravation of chronic

obstructive pulmonary disease.  The claimant received

reasonably necessary medical treatment for his compensable

injury beginning June 16, 2008.  As we have noted, the

claimant was discharged from St. Edward Mercy Medical Center

on June 26, 2008 with the diagnoses of exacerbation of

chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, interstitial lung

disease, and tobacco dependence.  Carmen Oxford began

treating the claimant in July 2008.  Ms. Oxford noted in

December 2008 that the claimant continued to work for the

respondents, and she assessed “1.  Severe COPD with

exacerbation.”  

The claimant stopped working for the respondent-

employer on November 20, 2009.  The record does not show

that the claimant was exposed to carbide dust after November

20, 2009.  As we have noted, the impression from an x-ray on

March 3, 2010 was “No acute disease.”  Dr. Melin began

treating the claimant on March 24, 2010 and assessed

“Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease” with “chronic
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headaches.”  The evidence does not demonstrate that this

assessment was causally related to the claimant’s June 16,

2008 compensable injury.  The claimant’s injury was a

compensable aggravation of the claimant’s pre-existing

chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.  The claimant was not

breathing carbide dust after November 20, 2009.  There is no

probative evidence of record before the Commission

demonstrating that the claimant now suffers from a chronic

pulmonary condition as a result of his compensable

aggravation.  The record clearly documents that the claimant

heavily smoked cigarettes for approximately 30 years before

his 2008 compensable injury.  There is no probative evidence

of record demonstrating that the claimant sustained

permanent lung damage as a result of his 2008 compensable

aggravation injury.

Dr. Melin testified in a deposition taken January 20,

2012 that he was unable to causally relate the claimant’s

current breathing problems to the claimant’s compensable

injury.  The evidence before the Commission does not

demonstrate that Dr. Melin’s 2011 referral to Dr. Meade

represents reasonably necessary medical treatment in

connection with the 2008 compensable injury.      
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Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits beginning

June 16, 2008 through July 14, 2008.  The claimant proved he

was entitled to additional temporary total disability

benefits beginning November 21, 2009 until March 3, 2010. 

The claimant did not prove that Dr. Melin’s treatment or

referrals beginning March 24, 2010 were reasonably necessary

in connection with the 2008 compensable injury.  The

claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal services

in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(Repl. 2002). 

For prevailing in part on appeal, the claimant’s attorney is

entitled to an additional fee of five hundred dollars

($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.
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CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully concur, in part, and dissent,

in part, from the majority opinion.  After a de novo review

of the record, I specifically concur in the finding that the

claimant is entitled to additional temporary total

disability benefits. However, the Commission has denied

additional medical treatment at the direction of Dr. Melin. 

As prior opinions of the Commission and the Court of Appeals

have directed the respondent to pay for treatment of the

claimant’s compensable COPD, I would award treatment at the

direction of Dr. Melin and must respectfully dissent from

the majority on this issue.

          In a document dated November 30, 2011, Dr. Melin

stated, within a reasonable degree of medical certainty:

I have referred Clifford Rich to Dr.
Meade, a pulmonologist in Fort Smith,
Arkansas, and in my opinion Mr. Rich is
still in need of evaluation/treatment by
Dr. Meade.

          During the hearing, the Administrative Law Judge

questioned the claimant regarding the medical treatment he

received:
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BY THE COMMISSION: Well, I may have a
few questions and you may have some
questions.  What - at some point was
some of your medical treatment paid for
through Workers’ Compensation?

A.  No.

BY THE COMMISSION: You’ve never had any
medical treatment paid through
QualServ’s Workers’ Compensation?

A.  No.

BY THE COMMISSION: Maybe it was called
Twin City Fire Insurance or the
Hartford.

A.  That was the insurance company, I
believe that they had as their Workman’s
Compensation, but they themselves never
paid anything on any of medical because
I had to pay with my insurance - health
insurance that was through QualServ and
had to pay the co-payments on medication
and physicians.

BY THE COMMISSION: I want to be clear. 
I want you to think about this.  Think
back, are you telling me that you’ve
never had QualServ or their Workers’
Comp insurance carrier pay for any
medical treatment related to your COPD?

A.  Not to my knowledge.

BY THE COMMISSION: Okay, did that spur
any questions from anyone else?

BY MR. WALKER: None from the Claimant,
your Honor.

BY MR. WILLIAMS: No, sir, your Honor.
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          It appears that the claimant has never received

any medical treatment of any kind that was paid for by the

respondents, despite being ordered to do so by the

Commission and the Arkansas Court of Appeals through mandate

of October 11, 2011.  The recommendations of Dr. Melin,

including a referral to the pulmonologist, Dr. Meade, are

clearly the type of treatment contemplated by the prior

decisions.

          For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully concur, in part, and dissent, in part.

    _______________________________
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


